

S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th September 2016 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr J Smallwood, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr P Bland, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T Banks, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
County Councillor Mr J Law (Late arrival)

APOLOGIES: Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mr A Evans, Mr D Steward-Brown, Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney  
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th July 2016, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with four abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: No Report 

Borough Councilor Daubney: No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – In the absence of Mr Narborough, Mrs Cornwell went through the minutes of the last meeting which had been held on 7th September 2016. (Minutes circulated)

Allotments - Use of Pumps in the Water Tanks: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the matter of Water Pumps being used to access water at the Allotments had been discussed, she stated that it had been agreed that a note should be added to the renewals letter requesting that tenants are considerate to others when using the Water Tanks and that a Notice to that effect should also be placed on each of the Water Tanks as well as on the Allotments Notice board. 
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Deposit System: Mrs Cornwell stated that the Assets Committee had discussed an email which had been received from Mr Reynolds regarding a possible deposit system for Allotment Tenants.

She confirmed that following discussion it had been decided that Mrs Banks and Mr Williamson would kindly attend future Allotment Inspections to provide extra vigilance and special attention to rubbish.

Mr Price proposed that the decision regarding the Deposit System should be deferred to see if the Allotment Inspections with four members improve the situation; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with three abstentions all other members were in favour.

St Mary’s Church – Hedge Quote: Mrs Cornwell explained that the Churchyard Hedge from the front wall back towards the Sensory Garden had never been cut and that some of the headstones had become overgrown.

She confirmed that CGM Ltd had provided a quote for the work and stated that the cost would be £375.00 +VAT.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask CGM Ltd to cut the hedge on the insides and reduce the top to 2.4m (as per quote) at a cost of £375.00 +VAT; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Parish Office – Survey: Mr Narborough had referred members of the Assets Committee to the circulated Visual Structural Inspection Report and stated that in conclusion; the building is in good order and structurally sound, it requires only ongoing maintenance to preserve the integrity of the structure. The Assets Committee will keep regular checks on the Parish Office.
Village Hall – Survey: Mrs Cornwell referred to the minutes and confirmed that the only area of concern is the cracking that is re-appearing in the Committee Room. 

She stated that she would contact Mr Murray to see if he could meet with a builder to discuss the situation and obtain a quote for the pinning work.

(Clerk’s Note: Mr Murray has placed pins in the Committee Room for monitoring purposes). The Assets Committee will keep regular checks on the Village Hall.

Asbestos Report: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Asbestos Surveys have now been carried out at the Wootton Park Pavilion and at the Village Hall.

-54-

She confirmed that the Pavilion has been given the all clear, however stated that traces of Asbestos “low risk” have been located in the Committee Room and the Toilets ceilings at the Village Hall.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted WEEAR Ltd for further advice and suggested that the situation is ok unless the Parish Council decides to renovate the areas. 

Pre-School Suggestions - Air-conditioning: Mrs Cornwell provided a background of the situation and explained that the Pre-school had always struggled to attract and maintain committee members.

She said that Mrs Jen Rudd who is the current Chairperson had expressed that she did not want to see the Pre-School fold and had made enquiries into running the Pre-School privately and no longer as a charity.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Pre-School has approximately £50,000 in its funds and after seeking advice from Norfolk County Council and her accountant, Mrs Rudd had been advised to either donate the funds to the nearest local Pre-School or to spend the money on fixed Assets.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that should the Pre-School cease trading in the future, any such fixed Assets would remain at the Village Hall; this would include items such as the proposed Air Conditioning System, the Canopy and the landscaped garden area.

Mrs Cornwell stated that since the Assets Committee Meeting, she had obtained detailed information regarding the two different Air Conditioning Options (Information circulated).

She said that a list of Pro’s and Con’s had been produced by C J M Electrical Specialists for both options; under ceiling cassettes at a cost of £8,171.90 +VAT and a ducted system at a cost of £10,347.00 +VAT.
It was said that the recommended choice by C J M Electrical Specialists was the Daikin under Ceiling Option; comment was made that the installation would be quicker, much simpler and cheaper.

After further discussion, Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council ask the Pre-School to go ahead with the installation of the Daikin under Ceiling Air Conditioning System, this was second by Mr Scales with one member against the proposal all other members were in favour.
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In Addition to this, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should pay the future maintenance costs of the Air Conditioning System (approximately £200 per annum); this was seconded by Mr Scales with one member against the proposal all other members were in favour.

Comment was made that the Income from the Solar Panels would help to offset the additional electricity costs.

Mrs Cornwell said that this would also be monitored via the Finance Committee and reviewed periodically.
It was said that the Air Conditioning System would be of benefit to all users of the Village Hall; it was felt that an increase in the Hire Fees may be applicable in the future.

Canopy over Black Flooring / Astro Turf / Landscape Gardening: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the other suggestions and explained in detail the works proposed. 
After further brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Pre-School to go ahead with the Canopy over the Black Flooring, the Astro Turf and the Landscape Gardening; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with one member against the proposal all other members were in favour.

Reduction in the First Years Rent:  Mrs Cornwell referred members to the request for a reduction in the first years rent.

She explained that when Mrs Rudd starts up the Pre-School privately, she will have no initial funds.

Members discussed the situation, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should offer a reduction in the Hire fee to £10.00 per hour for six months which will be reviewed after that time, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with one member against the proposal, all other members were in favour.
Installation of a Telephone Line:  Finally, Mrs Cornwell explained that the Pre-School would like to set up an Online Learning Journal System, it was said that in order to do this they would need to install a Telephone line to the Village Hall. It was confirmed that the Pre-School were happy to pay for the work involved and ongoing costs.

It was said that in the past there had been a Telephone connection at the Village Hall.
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After discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Pre-School to install a Telephone Line to the Village Hall at their expense; this was seconded by Mr Scales with one member against the proposal, all other members were in favour.

Open Spaces - Bus Shelters: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Bus Shelters and confirmed that the discussions at the Assets Committee Meeting had been well minuted. 

It was clarified that the Bus Shelters are proposed for two locations at Grimston Road, one near to the Deas Road entrance and the other on the opposite side of the road close to Woodlands Nursing Home.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the quote from Able Engineering was £10,240 +VAT for two Bus Shelters. (Or 50% - £5,120 if the Parish Partnership Scheme Bid is successful).
It was confirmed that in addition to this the Parish Council would need to pay Norfolk County Council £2,213 for two concrete bases (or 50% - £1,106 if the Parish Partnerships Scheme bid is successful).

Mr Price proposed that if the Parish Partnership Scheme bid is successful, Able Engineering should be asked to provide the Parish Council with two Bus Shelters for siting at Grimston Road, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.

Height Restriction Barrier Quote – Pond Entrance and Village Hall: Mrs Cornwell spoke briefly about the Height Restriction Barrier Quotes and confirmed that the matter had arisen due to the recent Traveller Encampment on The Green.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that following the departure of the Travellers the Parish Council has installed posts and a locked bollard at The Green to stop access and alleviate the problem occurring in the future.

It was said that as future Travellers would have to cause criminal damage in order to gain access, the Police could deal with the matter differently.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Assets Committee had felt that a Height Restriction Barrier at the Pond entrance was no longer necessary.

She said that whilst it was acknowledged that the Village Hall Car Park may be vulnerable, it was generally felt that a Traveller Encampment on the area was unlikely.

It was agreed to leave the matter for the time being.
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Finance – Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mazars had carried out the External Audit; she stated that one minor issue had been raised and has now been addressed.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning - Norfolk and Suffolk Devolution: Mr Price stated that the Parish Council had received a letter from Henry Bellingham MP (circulated) raising several points and asking for the Parish Councils views on the matter of Devolution.

Mr Price stated that the letter had been circulated to all Parish Councillors in mid August asking them for any comments.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the circulated letter and said that she had read through it and had some comments to make.
She said she did not know why another tier of local Government was needed, when there is already a County Council, Borough Council, Parish Councils and a Police and Crime Commissioner.

Mrs Gotts had felt that the concept of linking Norfolk and Suffolk was slightly bizarre as we in West Norfolk are closer to Cambridgeshire and Lincolnshire.

Mr Smallwood added that there is a disconnection within the County with the western fringe being more neglected.

It was asked what benefits will be seen and who is going to pay for the Mayors Salary.

Mrs Albinson asked if Devolution could take place without an elected Mayor. It was asked if the Government can devolve more powers directly to the County Council, Borough Council and Parish Councils.
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Comment was made that Henry Bellingham MP had stated in the past that he feels there will be less money for the area not more.

Members were also concerned that constituents are not fully aware of devolution and there has been a lack of information provided.

After further discussion, Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council should oppose Devolution in its current form; this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour. Members agreed that Mr Price should write a letter on behalf of the Parish Council with a copy issued to Andrew Percy MP Minister for Devolution.
Letter from CPRE: Mr Price went on to say that in addition to the letter received from Henry Bellingham MP a further letter had been received from CPRE (circulated). He said that CPRE have asked that the Parish Council join them in opposing damaging new housing targets.

After brief discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should support the CPRE Pledge; this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.

SADMP Final Report and SADMP Final Main Modifications Schedule:  Mr Price informed members that the Inspector had now produced his report on the SADMP and the Final Main Modifications Schedule.

He stated that the Inspector had rejected the SADMP Document as it stands; however the Final Main Modifications Schedule lists his recommendations, which if taken up will make the document sound.

Mr Price confirmed that the sections relevant to Hall Lane, South Wootton and Knight’s Hill have been circulated to all members of the Parish Council.

Mr Price said that the Inspector had made an amendment to the wording regarding the numbers of new dwellings; he said that at Hall Lane, South Wootton this had been amended from “no more than” 300 dwellings to read “at least” 300 dwellings. 

At Knights Hill, the wording had been amended from “no more than” 600 dwellings to read “at least” 600 dwellings. 

Neighbourhood Planning Bill: Mr Price informed members that a letter had been received for information from Gavin Barwell MP Minister for Housing and Planning. 
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Members briefly discussed the content of the letter and agreed that no further action should be taken.

Dog Bin Consultation: Mrs Cornwell referred to the Planning Committee Minutes of 8th August 2016 and confirmed that the consultation period for the proposed new Dog Waste Bin to be sited in the area of Langley Road/ Stody Drive had ended. She said that two letters of objection had been received from the ten letters distributed in the Stody Drive area.
After brief discussion, all members were happy that a Dog Waste Bin should be sited at a location on the corner of Langley Road / Grimston Road.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would apply for the necessary licence.
Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that a meeting would be held in due course to discuss the matter of employing a new Handyman.
County Councillor Law: (Late arrival) Mr Price welcomed Cllr Law to the evenings meeting and informed him that earlier in the evening the Parish Council had decided to oppose Devolution in its current form.

In addition, he said that CPRE have asked that the Parish Council join them in opposing damaging new housing targets.

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council had also decided to support the CPRE Pledge. 
Cllr Law informed members that on Friday 9th September 2016, he had attended a briefing on Devolution by the Conservatives. He said that out of 1.7 million constituents, 11,000 people had responded (6,000 via a telephone line).

He stated that people he had spoken to are generally against another tier of Government, although not necessarily against Devolution.

Comment was made that an elected Mayor would have considerable power as they would have a casting vote.

Members felt that there has not been enough consultation regarding Devolution, it was said that a brochure had been circulated to homes across Norfolk; however, members of the Parish Council stated that they had not received it.

Mr Price asked if it was too late for the Parish Council to put forward its comments.

Cllr Law confirmed that there was still time.
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Mr Price stated that the Parish Council would write a letter opposing Devolution in its current form; and that a copy would be issued to Andrew Percy MP Minister for Devolution, Henry Bellingham MP, County Councillor Law, Borough Councillors, Mrs Nockolds and Mr Daubney and Gavin Barwell MP Minister for Housing and Planning. 

Cllr Law commented that the work that South Wootton Parish Council does is really great, he said that the Parish Council works extremely well.
Grimston Road Verges: Cllr Law stated that he had been asked previously to look at the Grimston Road verges.
He explained that the grass cutting of verges is unfortunately a countywide problem; however he had been promised that the Grimston Road verges would be cut and they had not. He said that this was disappointing.

Cllr Law agreed to contact Mrs Bettinson, the Highways Engineer regarding the situation.

Cllr Law stated that he would email Mrs Cornwell giving his support to the Bus Shelter proposals.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No Report
Junior School: –Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the Junior School and confirmed that the next Governors meeting has been scheduled for the end of the month.
He reported that the Head teacher had been reasonably happy with last year’s Key Stage 2 results.

Mr Price stated that after many years, he and his wife Karin had decided to resign from the School Garden; and confirmed that the School will take things over and they are committed to keeping it running.

Mr Price stated that he and his wife will continue to go along during the interim period to ensure it is passed over effectively. They, along with Mr Nolan Mills will also pop in from time to time to see how things are going.

Finally, Mr Price was pleased to report that the Junior School had won the Anglia in Bloom “Grow Your Own” Award. 
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He added that this is the third occasion that the Junior School had won an award in the past seven years, they had won the “Grow Your Own” award in 2012 and in 2014 they had won the under 12 years category.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Cornwell reported that the “200 Club” has now been established at a cost of £2 per month (paid annually by Direct Debit - £24 per year).

All members were issued with further details and an Application form.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that an update had been provided within the Assets minutes.

She added that the SWiB Team had been delighted with the Junior Schools success; however they had been disappointed with the Silver Gilt Award for the Parish.

Mrs Gotts stated that she would attend the feedback session later in the year.

Finally, Mrs Gotts wished to thank the South Wootton Fete Committee for their kind donation, following the Fete on the Green.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
Norfolk Citizens Advice
Request for Donation



Info
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list, plus:-

124
Anglian Water
Village Hall Water May – August 2016
       184.80
125
Anglian Water
Parish Office Water – May – August 2016        55.62
126
S J Pemberton
Posts at the Pond



       912.00

127
Peter Bourner
Wootton Park Tree Surgery

       380.00

128
ECS Computers
On-line Backup



         13.30

129
CGM Ltd

Additional Cut - June 2016


         43.69

130
S J Pemberton
Village Hall Soak away


       576.00

131
S J Pemberton
Repairs to V Hall Wall & Coping Stones
     1422.00

132
WEEAR Ltd

Asbestos Surveys Village Hall & Pavilion       570.00

133
K & M Lighting
Street Lighting Maintenance

       408.80 

134
SSE 


Street Lighting Supply August 2016
       682.09

Bank balances as at 31.8.2016
Community Account
      

     
     23,396.07
Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                         200,000.00
Total                                                                                         £ 223,396.07
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There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th October 2016, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
11th October 2016                                                                                Chairman
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